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OVERVIEW
The overview is provided in the e-mail below from ALA IF Committee Chair Julia Warga to the ALA Council. A final version will be brought forward at the 2019 ALA Midwinter Meeting. 
[bookmark: _MailOriginal]From: alacoun-request@lists.ala.org <alacoun-request@lists.ala.org> On Behalf Of Julia Warga
Sent: Monday, October 15, 2018 3:30 PM
To: alacoun@lists.ala.org
Cc: ala-ifc@lists.ala.org
Subject: [alacoun] Submitting the revision of the Meeting Rooms Interpretations for your feedback
Dear Council,
In July 2018, the Intellectual Freedom Committee formed a working group that brought multiple voices and a broad range of perspectives together, including representatives from the diversity community, to revise "Meeting Rooms: An Interpretation of the Library Bill of Rights," which was adopted by the ALA Council at the ALA Annual Conference in New Orleans. In August, Council voted to rescind the interpretation and reinstate the 1991 version of the interpretation.

Following the vote, work on a revised document continued. In September 2018, the working group asked ALA membership and the library community to provide suggestions on language and resources to include in the revised draft. The working group took these comments and suggestions into consideration to create this latest draft, and worked closely with the IFC to write the attached document.

The Intellectual Freedom Committee voted preliminarily to bring this revised draft of “Meeting Rooms: An Interpretation of the Library Bill of Rights” to ALA Council for feedback, so that the document we bring forward for adoption at the ALA Midwinter Meeting represents a broad consensus of our members. We welcome your comments and suggestions. Please post them on this thread or email directly to me. 

I would like to acknowledge and thank the other members of the working group for their diligent and thoughtful work over the past few months. 
· Shauntee Burns-Simpson, New York Public Library, Chair of the Committee on Diversity
· Sara Dallas, Southern Adirondack Library System, Chair of the Committee on Professional Ethics
· Martin Garnar, University of Colorado Colorado Springs, Chair of Office for Diversity, Literacy, and Outreach Services (ODLOS) Advisory Committee
· Ray James, Institutional Survey, member of the Intellectual Freedom Committee
· Emily Knox, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, Vice President of the Freedom to Read Foundation and member of the Association of College and Research Libraries Professional Values Committee
· Johana Orellana, North Richland Hills Library, member of the Intellectual Freedom Committee
· Kim Patton, Kansas City, KS Public Library, member of the Intellectual Freedom Committee
· Brooke Sheets, Los Angeles Public Library, Public Library Association liaison to the Intellectual Freedom Committee
· John Spears, Pikes Peak Library District, member of the Intellectual Freedom Committee
· Staff liaisons to the committee are Jody Gray, Director of the Office of Diversity, Literacy, and Outreach Services, and James LaRue, Director of the Office for Intellectual Freedom.
I would also like to acknowledge the hard work of the entire staff of the Office of Intellectual Freedom for assisting the working group with organizing our weekly meetings, managing the numerous drafts, and all of the other various tasks that are too many to list here. 
Sincerely,
Julia Warga, Chair
Intellectual Freedom Committee

DRAFT: Meeting Rooms
An Interpretation of the Library Bill of Rights

 Many libraries provide meeting rooms and other spaces designated for use by the public for meetings and other events as a service to their communities. Article VI of the Library Bill of Rights states, “Libraries which make ... meeting rooms available to the public they serve should make such facilities available on an equitable basis, regardless of the beliefs or affiliations of individuals or groups requesting their use.” Libraries do not advocate for or endorse the viewpoints expressed in meetings by meeting room users, just as they do not endorse the viewpoints of works in their collections. The presence and activities of some groups in public spaces, while constitutionally protected, can cause fear and discomfort in some library users and staff. Libraries should adopt and enforce user behavior policies that protect library users and staff from harassment while maintaining their historic support for the freedom of speech.1 This interpretation provides general guidelines regarding meeting rooms and other spaces for public gatherings, and it does not constitute legal advice.
Publicly funded libraries are not obligated to provide meeting room space to the public. If libraries choose to do so, such spaces are considered designated public forums2, and legal precedent holds that libraries may not exclude any group based on the subject matter to be discussed or the ideas for which the group advocates.3, 4 However, if a group's actions during a meeting disrupt or harass others in the library, library policies regarding acceptable behavior may apply. If libraries adopt policies that are perceived to restrict potentially controversial groups’ access to meeting rooms, they may face legal and financial consequences. Allowing religious groups to use library meeting rooms and spaces does not constitute a breach of the First Amendment’s Establishment Clause.5
Libraries offering meeting rooms and spaces should develop and publish policies governing use after consultation with legal counsel. These policies should properly define time, place, or manner of use; such restrictions should not pertain to the content of a meeting or to the beliefs or affiliations of the sponsors. Policies should be regularly reviewed with staff and made available to the public in all of the commonly used languages within the community served.
Libraries should write policies in inclusive rather than exclusive terms. A policy that the library’s facilities are open “to organizations engaged in educational, cultural, intellectual, charitable, advocacy, civic, religious, or political activities” is an inclusive statement of the limited uses of the facilities. For example, if a library allows charities and sports clubs to discuss their activities in library meeting rooms, then the library should not exclude partisan political or religious groups from discussing their activities in the same facilities. If a library opens its meeting rooms to a wide variety of civic organizations, then the library may not deny access to a religious organization.
Written policies may also include limitations on frequency of use and require adherence to the library’s behavior policy.6 The meeting room policy should also state whether meetings held in library spaces must be open to the public or if the library allows private events. Libraries may choose to offer space for public or private events unless restricted by state or local laws. The same standards and policies should apply to all meeting room uses. Library users should have a process through which they may appeal the denial of meeting room use.
If meeting rooms and spaces are open to the public, libraries should include a section in their policy that addresses fees. Charging fees does not change the status of meeting rooms and spaces as designated public forums. Library governing bodies that decide to charge fees for use of library spaces should consider local and state laws, the ALA’s Code of Ethics, and the Library Bill of Rights. Charging fees for the use of library meeting rooms or facilities may abridge or deny access for some community members.7
Article V of the Library Bill of Rights states, “A person’s right to use a library should not be denied or abridged because of origin, age, background, or views.” This applies with equal force to the library’s meeting rooms and spaces designated for public use as it does to the library’s collections and services.
 
1. “Resolution on Libraries as Responsible Spaces,” Committee on Diversity, adopted June 26, 2017 by the ALA Council. 
2. Concerned Women for America v. Lafayette County, 883 F.2d 32 (5th Cir. 1989).
3. Hale v. Schaumburg Township District Library, et al., 01-cv-2220 (N.D. Ill. 2001); Hale, et al., v. Schell and the Martin Library Board of Directors, 1:02-cv-1156 (M.D. Pa. 2002).  
4. “White Supremacist Wins Library Venue in Schaumburg,” American Libraries Magazine, August 20, 2001; “White Supremacists to Meet after Library Changes Policy,” Library Journal staff, Library Journal, November 25, 2002.
5. Concerned Women for America v. Lafayette County, 883 F.2d 32 (5th Cir. 1989).
6. “Guidelines for the Development of Policies and Procedures Regarding User Behavior and Library Usage,” adopted January 24, 1993 by the Intellectual Freedom Committee; revised November 17, 2000; January 19, 2005; and March 29, 2014.
7. “Economic Barriers to Information Access: An Interpretation of the Library Bill of Rights,” adopted June 30, 1993, by the ALA Council.  
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